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BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING June 23, 2008:  Boy was this one fun.  Instead of giving a report on the work session and the regular meeting, in this newsletter I will try report on one topic as it went through both the work session and the regular session. 

The Town and Country Garden Club Presentation:  At the beginning of the regular session of the board meeting at least seven ladies from the Town and Country Garden Club made a presentation of a watercolor painting of the flowers in front of the log cabin at Drace Park.    I think this is a nice touch.  The Town and Country board chamber’s walls are filled with portraits of former mayors.  However, when I lived in Webster Groves I can remember enjoying walking around the council chambers looking at paintings of Webster landmarks by renowned local artist Nikki Bottger (the late mother of Ann Morris formerly a historian at UMSL). 

Speaking of garden clubs…my wife was the president of a large suburban garden club in Maryland that tended the grounds of a small museum and other public land, plus had several fund raisers each year.  When we moved back to St. Louis and discovered the dueling garden clubs here in Town and Country (Mason Ridge at Longview Park being the other one) she told someone she was interested in joining a working garden club more than a social one and asked which club they would recommend. The lady looked at her and calmly replied if that was what she was looking for she should join the Webster Groves Garden Club. There will be more gardening news later in this report.       

PUBLIC COMMENTS:  There were only two speakers at the public comment portion of the meeting.  A third speaker, Chuck Lenz spoke on specific issues during the meeting. Mariette Palmer lugged up a large framed photograph of a deer with the new yard sign of “No Hunting No Killing in Town and Country” superimposed being worn around its neck to the podium and told the board she would be hanging it above her couch. Hanging a deer…Oh my!   Well I sure hope the sign was superimposed on the photo of the deer.  If not I’d hate to have the deer wearing the sign then get it tangled on a fence and strangle to death. 

Mr. Allred from Arlington Oaks spoke against the Westminster Christian Academy plan for a football stadium with lights. He reminded everyone that Wednesday the entire Planning and Zoning meeting would deal with the issue.    

PROPOSED APPOINTMENT:  The mayor gave his usual “when people contact me about wanting to serve, I listen” speech. He then spoke about wishing to appoint a new resident, a 32-year-old lawyer who lives in Thronhill to the Board of Adjustment. 

The reason I am suspect when I hear or read the mayor extolling citizen involvement, involves my wife.  She applied to be on the park commission back in the fall of 2006 when there were two openings on the commission. She had a lot of experience in land management and business having been a CPCU while working as a home office insurance claims examiner, having handled a lot of claims and losses involving municipal governments.  This was also at a time when I had fought against the attempt by the fire district to annex the city immediately after signing a five year $17.5 million contract.  If passed Town and Country residents would have faced a new tax rate of 84-cents per $100 valuation.  During this fight I found out that the mayor had been a lobbyist for the fire district the  same year he signed the new contract with his client.  Imagine my surprise when the mayor declined to appoint my wife stating the new parks and rec director, Anne Nixon, was doing such a good job that the Parks Commission did not need any new members.  Boy that was an amazing thing to say.  Of course several months later mayor Dalton made appointments to fill the vacancies he said earlier he did not need to fill.   Now the Parks Commission is barely having enough members showing up for meetings to have a quorum.   

THE SAGA OF THE GATE:   While the attorneys for the neighboring residents and applicant (the convicted LSD dealer) after two months claim they may be close to an agreement on the Conditional Use Permit for a gate to the driveway (which will be attached to a wrought iron fence surrounding five acres of land), but two months has not been quite long enough for them to come to terms.  I’m sure they have been able to get something done…like billing their clients.  The Board of Aldermen still have to give approval for a Conditional Use Permit for the gate. 

The applicant was represented by John King, the guy who wrote the threatening letter to the neighbors claiming that if they did not agree to stop complaining to the city about the fence and gate they “would be the focus of intense litigation that will not be abandoned until my clients are victorious.”    

Before the work session I saw Mr. King seated in the room and told him that I remember when he used to be the Municipal Judge in Webster Groves, where I was a resident and that I used to respect him.  However after I read his letter he wrote to several residents trying to force them to give up their right to appeal to their local government under the threat of financial ruin brought on litigation…I no longer respected him at all.  He stated that he was obligated to represent his client.  I then asked who he thought he was, Horace Rumpole, who author John Mortimer would claim was like an old London taxi stopping to pick up clients and being forced to represent them…no Horace was a criminal lawyer…John King is a land use and zoning lawyer…I told him it seemed to me that no client could force him to write letters that attempted to scare people from using their first amendment right.  Finally I asked him if he was now representing drug dealers.  He responded that he just heard about that tonight. 

In the regular meeting it was announced that the Public Hearing would proceed with Mr. King representing the applicant and after his presentation the hearing would remain open and would continue at the next meeting, before a vote was taken on the issuance of the Conditional Use Permit.  Mr. King gave his presentation on how everyone is now happy and how the gate would open inward.  That was about all he really had to say. 

I was then able to tell him that I was present when he appeared before the planning and zoning commission when he was asked some simple questions about the gate that he was unable to answer at the time. How was the trash coming to be picked up…as it appeared that if the trash was left at the gate, the trash truck would have to trespass on and damage the neighbor’s property to turn around?  He responded that the trash truck driver would have to be given the gate code or the gate would have to be left open.  Now I cannot speak for the applicant (convicted drug dealer) but I would have to think that anyone who spends $150,000 on a fence and gate as part of the security system is not likely to leave the gate open for four or five hours one day a week or was very likely to give his security code to the gate to the trash collectors. 

Next I showed the applicant’s survey map of the property and asked if attorney King it was accurate.  He said it was.  I then asked why the gate was positioned in front of the corner of the property of a neighbor since the map shows that both the driveway beyond the gate encroaches on the neighbor’s property and was in front of the original survey boundary marker?    Mr. King kept referring to the first 200-plus feet of the driveway as being all of the easement allowed.  Somehow he was not answering my question about denying a resident access to a portion of her yard by talking about the easement in the front yard.  

I got a chance to ask if it wasn’t true that the gate was part of an overall security system that was connected to a metal fence that surrounded five acres of property. He admitted that it was.  I then was able to waive around photos showing trees cut down without obtaining a permit from the city for construction of the fence and asked Mr. King why his client was violating city ordinances for the overall construction of the fence and gate. Mr. King stated that he was unaware of the tree cutting permit ordinance.  I then asked him if suddenly the axiom of “ignorance of the law is no excuse” doesn’t apply to him and his client. At this point Mayor Dalton stepped in and stated he felt my questions about the fence were not proper.  My problem is that the fence and the gate are connected as one and if the guy refused to follow our laws while building the fence, why should I think he will follow them for the gate.      

Finally I got to read highlights of Mr. King’s letter to the neighbors threatening to bankrupt them if they didn’t stop attacking him (attacking means questioning the City concerning permits and the location of the gate.)   At one point he interrupted me and asked if I had a question.  I told him I would have several questions concerning his letter. I continued to read the letter which at one point brought a gasp from some members of the audience. I then asked Mr. King why would he threatened residents with financial ruin through litigation if they filed complaints with the city or continued to attend public hearings.  Mr. King began by stating he has handled over 10,000 cases like this.  I stopped him and asked if had had written similar letters to the one he wrote to the neighbors in the 10,000 cases and he admitted that this one was unique.  Alderman Bill Kuehling was nice enough to cover me by having a feisty exchange with Mr. King over the contents of his letter.  

The bill later was given a first reading. So the gate caper will still come up for a vote at the next meeting.  

RECYCLING BINS:  This was to be the second reading for the recycling bins grant which would accept a grant for 100 65-gallon recycling bins on wheels with lids.  As I mentioned in the last newsletter, we advertised that the bins would be given out on a first come and first serve basis.  During the work session I pointed out to the board that Alderwoman Wrights suggestion two weeks ago to hold a lottery would have been fine if it was not for the fact at the same time we were mailing to every household the city newsletter stating the bins would be given out on a first come first served basis.  Well we lied in writing and they collected well over 100 names of people who called.  Then more names were solicited at the Fire and Ice show.  I mentioned that this did bother me since older residents were not likely to attend to the Fire and Ice show so the lottery was slanted toward younger residents.  

I was surprised that my concerns got some support.  Ald. Meyland-Smith suggested that sandwich board signs be placed at intersections and in parks advertising for residents to submit their names.  (An idea that later got shot down as being too expensive.) Another suggestion was for the lottery to be posted on the city website…like the average citizen checks that on a regular basis, but the thought was nice.  I’d urge you to put your name in for a bin by e-mailing director of public works Craig Wilde at  wildecj@town-and-country.org  or call the city hall at 432-6066 and ask for Diana Kaufmann or Craig Wilde.

THE LIQUOR LICENSE ACTIONS:  As you might recall from the Newsletter #3, I was trying to take administration action against the liquor licenses for Morgan LeFay Bistro and the Courtyard by Marriott for selling liquor to an 18-year-old girl who was doing compliance checks as an agent for the police department. 

In the last meeting my motions to take action received a cold shoulder and were sent to the city attorney for review.  Like most attorneys nothing was reviewed or done in this matter until 24 hours before the agenda deadline.  The city attorney wrote a sample letter notifying the licensees for the intent to have a hearing.  He also dictated to me what to write for a resolution.   He nicely pointed out to me without calling me a moron that a motion is normally a verbal action while a resolution is in writing.  (Stay with me on this point because it will pop back up in a couple of paragraphs.)  I followed his instructions and submitted the new resolution and his sample letter to the city clerk for the meeting agenda.

At our work session the Mayor Dalton asked me why I was delegating the city attorney in the resolution with the ability to represent the board in the matter up to a resolution of the matter.  I pointed that the board directed this to the city attorney and he dictated me to include this in the resolution.  I added that someone needed to be the point person for the board and since the city attorney would have to present the case before the board he would be the logical person to be the contact person.  The mayor objected to the city attorney (the guy he just gave a 40-percent raise to) having the ability to settle the case.  I then said I would amend the resolution so he could not settle the case, but would be the person for the licensees to contact. 

Next more than one alderman thought the wording in the resolution and the letter were too harsh and would frighten our businesses.  I wish these folks would read the damn ordinances, because the ordinance requires specific language in notification letters.  

Once in the regular meeting, I made my motion to make the requested amendment.  This resulted in not agreement, but instead a motion by Fred Meyland-Smith to included words of a penalty ranging from a letter of reprimand to a one-day suspension.  Anything to get this passed and moving!  I withdrew my amendment that had been requested in the work session so we could vote on the new amendment.  During discussions Ald. Jon Benigas and Ald. Meyland-Smith both said they wanted the licensees to have to face the board even if a settlement was reached with the city attorney so they would know the Board of Aldermen take these types of violations seriously.  Wow…these were actually positive statements.

Next an alderman complained that the resolution and letter called for a hearing at 6:30 and the Board of Aldermen meeting doesn’t start until 7 o’clock.  This had to be explained to the alderman that the ordinance requires a hearing by the board which would be separate from a regular Board Meeting, so a time was set just before a board meeting so all the aldermen would be present.  I was not feeling so stupid now.

Finally an alderman asked why I had changed my first action submitted two weeks earlier to this one from a “Motion” to a “Resolution.”  I was quick to take my public dummy punishment and stated that the city attorney had pointed out to me that a motion was verbal and a resolution was written.  There seemed to be a sudden tacit DUH or DOH…as most members of the Board including the lawyers apparently were unaware of the difference.             

Finally this actually passed.  Unbelievable!

GAS & WASH BUILDING CHANGE:   The Board approved a recommendation from the Architectural Review Board that allowed the owners of the Gas & Wash at 141 and Clayton to make some changes that would include an improved entrance for customers to enter and pay for their car wash.    

WEXFORD WOODS BEAUTIFICATION GRANT:  This was up for a first reading.  The second reading and vote will be at the next meeting.  This is a grant from the city to the Wexford Woods Subdivision for $2,409.50.  Here is the problem and for me it is a big one.  Wexford Woods consists of four…count’em four houses.  The $2,409 is to plant stuff in the cul-de-sac at the end of the street.  

At my first Board of Aldermen meeting on April 28, there was a similar grant for the cul-de-sac on Kristie Court, which has two houses and runs off a side street.  At that meeting Conservation Commission Chairman, Ald. Bill Kuehling said this would be the last such grant request for a cul-de-sac and all the future ones would be for subdivision entrances.  I abstained from voting, stated I would normally vote against such a waste of money, but since I was not a member of the Board when the bill was started I would not vote on it at all, but would voted against all future wastes of money. 

 So image my surprise when I was at the June 3 Conservation Commission meeting and they proposed and gave approval to forward to the Board this grant.   Mariette Palmer, who apparently has a burning desire to spend tax money on the most things that have the least impact for residents, said that you could see the cul-de-sac from Clayton Road.   I promptly drove along Clayton Road and found that while driving at 35 MPH from the west you could not see the cul-de-sac at the end of Wexford Woods thanks to some overgrown bushes that created a view obstruction next to the street sign. Now coming from the east you have to turn your head a full 90-degrees to get a fleeting glance of the cul-de-sac where the Conservation Committee wants to plant $2,400 of our tax money.  This one will be a big NO vote at the first Board meeting in July. 

The Warrant List:  This is the list of bills.  Here is what I found objectionable on that list and why:

Six rifle bolts for $256.  How do six bolts go bad at once?  It is not like these parts to the rifles failed during combat missions by the police department, no they failed at the practice range.  This leads me to believe we had originally purchased rifles that were basically defective if six bolts failed at the same time. Capt. Kranz of the police department stated that the rifles were out of warranty.   Tell you what I have a Smith and Wesson police revolver manufactured in 1960 that I bought from a U. City policeman in 1973, which I shot twice a year through 1993 with no parts failing.  Same with a snub nose Colt revolver that I bought new and shot twice a year and carried from 1975 until 2005…no part failed. I own a 70-year-old shotgun that I take to shoot sporting clays that never had a bolt fail.  But six of our police department’s rifles have had a major part fail.  

I did e-mail Capt. Kranz and learned that the possible cause for the bolt failure was the switch to hot ammo.  The standard ammunition normally used by the police department for practice on the rifle range, is in very short supply due to the Iraq War, which forced the police department to buy a different round that is apparently hotter and caused the bolt failures. Of course this kind of information might be offered on the front end…when the Police Department submits the bill to be paid, rather than have to explain it later.  But, I’m also guessing that the people in the police department are use to never having anyone on the board question their spending.  

 Woodchips for $900.  Paying for woodchips!  That is crazy.  Tree companies have to pay a dump fee to get rid of wood chips.  All you have to do is tell them you need wood chips and they will drop them wherever you want them for free to avoid paying the dump fee.  Anne Nixon the Parks Director said the price included wood chips and the labor to spread them at Preservation Parka and Longview Park.  Unfortunately they ran out of chips and labor at Longview Park and the trail over the creeks was only half chipped making it difficult to walk the trail anytime after a rain because of the mud.  In fact this trail has been like this since December. It has been seven months and counting to finish the job.  How about next time we load up on free wood chips and then spend the money only on the labor?  Let’s say we are paying a contractor $45 an hour per man. That would be two guys for ten hours.  I really think we could have finished the job.           

Police and Fire Reports:  During the during meeting, when they got to the warrant list, I pointed out that the police department and the fire service represented the two largest chucks of change out of the city budget.  (In fact that night we approved a $900,000 quarterly payment to the Fire District.)   I mentioned that I think that both the police department and fire district should submit monthly reports of their activities in the city, including for the police department crime reports, arrest reports, traffic accident reports and traffic enforcement reports. After the meeting Ald. Bill Kuehling stated he agreed with me on this point.      

DEER TASK FORCE:  June 23  After the Board Meeting the Deer Task Force met.  At their last meeting we learned that Dr. Kilpatrick’s staff told our staff that he was not traveling for the rest of the year and could not attend a task Force meeting in Town and Country.    That brought out howls from the “deer people” at the meeting claiming that the wrong person asked Dr. Kilpatrick or he was not properly asked.  Well a second try was made and Dr. Kilpatrick can come to Town and Country in July for expenses.  I have to figure that a last minute airline ticket and hotel plus other expenses will run about $1,000.  The other out of town expert they wanted is Dr. Nicola.  He wants $1,000 fee plus expenses.  So to get these guys here and have a 2 or 3 hour presentation will cost us at a minimum of $3,000.  Of course these guys have written a mountain of papers that the task force could read for free…but I suppose the $1,000 an hour presentation is the way to go. 

Next they talked about having the experts appear before them on July 15.  When I attend these meetings, the goal is to shut up and observe.  However on July 15 the Trash Task Force had the auditorium at Maryville University booked for a public forum on the trash issue.  I tried to get Chairman Bill Kuehling’s attention which brought an immediate rebuke from Ald. Jon Benigas, who stated comments were for task force members only.  (This is from a group that allows Mariette Palmer to interrupt them constantly.)  Finally Bill recognized me and I dropped the news that there is already a public meeting on July 15.  However I made the suggestion that the Deer meeting should be held before the trash meeting from say 4-to-7 followed by the trash meeting to get the most out of the booking of the auditorium.  This was not well received, which I could not figure out since the deer meeting was not suppose to involve public comments, but was instead the experts speaking and answering questions from the four aldermen. 

Next up like in déjà vu all over again.  Bill Kuehling brought up the subject of doing a survey.  I thought I heard them bring this topic up at the last meeting and vote it down.  Jon Benigas said exactly that. Bill Kuehling admitted he was right but thought they should reconsider it.   Ald. Fred Meyland-Smith, a guy who will use 20 words when five will do, said he changed his mind and thought a survey was a good idea and one should be done quickly.  Ald. Lynn Wright then said she thought a survey would “help us know where the problems were.” 

Then Meyland-Smith said he wanted another aerial census of the deer. $$$$ are apparently no object to this task force. 

Benigas then said, “If we are looking for facts then a survey is not the way to go. The last survey we did showed there was a problem.”

Kuehling then said that a mail survey would cost at least $25,000 and polling experts have told him that such a survey sent to every home would result in a high response from the two extremes and not much from the middle.  He recommended hiring a polling company to do a phone survey of the 400 of the 3,600 homes in Town and Country for $7,000.

This idea caused Mariette Palmer to almost hit the ceiling…as she was returning to her seat she began lecturing her cousin, Bill Kuehling. (I’m not making that up…Ald Kuehling is Mariette’s cousin.)  She shouted that he has only lived in Town and Country two years (I believe he has lived here one or two years longer than that) while she helped found Town and Country and the all the people have a right to be heard. 

Well now… Mariette might be old…let’s be kind and just say over 70.  However Town and Country was founded in 1950.  I don’t believe Mariette had even finished college…she still had not married Dickie yet, lived in the South Pacific where he was stationed as a naval officer and later lived in Audubon Park in Brentwood and was a elementary teacher. Fact is Mariette was like 30 years behind the founding of T&C. 

Mariette’s slightly remarkable claim aside, Bill Kuehling commented that he did not want to see one side or another try and alter a mail-in survey and felt a cold phone survey was the best way to go.  

Fred Meyland-Smith then seconded Kuehling, saying, “I think campaigning is divisive.”

Check Lenz (a propionate of having fewer deer) was in the room and asked, “What are you going to do with it (the survey) once you get it?”  It was an excellent question that went unanswered. 

Jon Benigas then ended the discussion by saying, “To throw the kind of money at it is not what we are expected to do.”

They then voted to pursue a telephone survey.  Luckily they did not vote on the $25,000 mail survey or Meyland-Smith’s desire to have another aerial survey. 

This group still thinks they are going to have something to present to the full board of aldermen by the end of August.  Lots of Luck.  

DEER TASK FORCE June 30:  The meeting was another 90 minutes of pro-deer folks in the audience interrupting at will with Ald. Jon Benigas routinely reminding Chairman Bill Kuehling that they were out of order and the meeting was for discussion by task force members.  Bill continued to shrug at these suggestions. 

At the start of the meeting Mariette Palmer made the statement that if a professional polling company was going to do a telephone survey to 400 homes in Town and Country the city should also have STAFF do a mailing survey to every home in Town and Country. 

Mrs. Palmer apparently is unaware that the city staff is pretty lean and for staff do to a massive survey mailing and tabulation would mean the day-to-day operations of the city would greatly suffer.  Once again with Mariette it is her position first and the people be damned.  Her cousin, Ald Kuehling pointed out that regardless if a polling company or staff would do a mail survey the postage cost alone would be around $25,000.  Again, Kuehling worked against me in the last election, but I can not help but like the guy…I just wish he’d stop all the interruptions during these meetings.   

The task force brought questions to submit to the pollster, but Ald. Fred Meyland-Smith did not want to share his questions at the meeting just with the pollsters.  Everyone else wisely followed his lead.  The rather partisan deer crowd would have interrupted even more if the survey questions were discussed.   Bill Kuehling did state that he wanted to include a question if residents wanted the city to spend any money on the deer issue. 

It was announced that the deer experts meeting was going to be at Maryville University on Thursday July 17.  

Next was the discussion to have the mayor write a letter to the governor or at least the policy making members of the Department of Conservation to be sure they were in attendance for this meeting. Ald. Benigas then correctly pointed out that the MDC had made their position rather clear both in a letter and through representatives sent to two other meetings.  This was not well received by the crowd.  

The meeting ended with former Alderman Jim Haven speaking and reminding members what the city went through with the deer relocation.  

THE WESTMINSTER CHRISTIAN ACADEMY STADIUM AND LIGHTS:  The June 25th Planning and Zoning meeting was all about the request to rezone the property on Maryville Drive on the south side Highway 40 to a major educational campus.  Also on the agenda was the request for approval of site development changes that would include a football stadium with lights on 68.8 acres. Finally the third item on the agenda was a request for a conditional use permit for a 2,000 seat permanent football stadium with lights.   By the end of the night none of these items were voted on and all were continued to the July 16th meeting.  

The place was packed.  There was no where to park on the parking lot and only about three empty seats.  It looked like a municipal court night, but the crowd was much better dressed than what you’d see at Muni Court. 

The evening started with the WCA presentation.  It contained the history and growth of the school, now located at the old Ladue middle school site on Ladue Road in Creve Coeur west of Spoede Road, to the character and values of the school and staff…This was the yada, yada, yada or etc, etc, etc. part of the meeting, since no one questions WCA’s academic standards. 

The stuff people wanted to hear dealt with lights, noise and traffic.  Brandon Harp, a profession engineer for WCA, put on a show that included the site layout and purported site lines from residences on Brook Mill and Arlington Oaks to what appeared to be the corner of the press box of the proposed football stadium.

Frankly the site layout looked more like a Soviet Olympic sports training facility than an American high school.  The site plan had the school building which includes a gym, plus a huge free standing athletic center located behind the school that contains among other things, a hockey rink. In the area abutting the Sarvis and Kellwood commercial properties were a baseball field and softball field. Closer to the west side of the school were tennis courts and a lacrosse field.  On the east side of the property was the football stadium with a track and further to the west was an extra soccer field, since they planned to use the stadium field for both football and soccer. 

Mr. Harp showed line of sights photos taken in the middle of summer with trees’ leafs blocking views, but he did not offer any photos taken in the fall or early spring when the trees had no leafs.  His measurement of distances from houses to the football stadium were slanted to favor WCA.  The measurement went to the far west edge of the stadium and not the area nearest to the houses. 

During the presentation folks for WCA let slip another use they had planned for the football/soccer stadium besides athletic games.  They plan to hold Praise meetings & concerts and other religious events.  Here is a new concern for neighbors.  When I covered minor league baseball in Maryland, occasionally a church group would rent the stadium for a Christian Music concert after the game and would invite the fans to stay for the concert.  Once I remember commenting to another sportswriter, “Oh good I can listen to Christmas Carols while I’m writing my game story.”  But no I found that “Christian Music” was some of the blandest almost white noise I have ever heard.  There doesn’t seem to have been a Rodgers and Hart or Jerome Kern or Cole Porter in the Christian music writers group.

WCA sent current students, former students and student parents to speak at the public hearing.  They all spoke about what a great school WCA is but none of them talked about lumens or decibels.  Former Cardinal Baseball players with kids going to WCA were in the crowd.  

From about 8:30 to 10:10pm the public went to the microphone and spoke.  There were only two people associated with WCA who actually lived in the area of the school.  One sang the praises of the school and exclaimed what a great neighbor it would make.  The other sang the praises of the school and said what a miserable neighbor it would make if they had nighttime football and a lighted sports stadium. 15 people who would be impacted by the site development spoke of having concerns and some asked by the football stadium could not be moved to the commercial area by Sarvis. Meanwhile eight T&C residents who would not be impacted by the site changes, but had a vested interest in WCA such as having children attend the school or being employees of the school spoke simply to the excellent education WCA provides. 

One of the reasons WCA wanted the football stadium on the east side of the property was so the football field could run north and south and so the setting sun would not be in players eyes.  To hell with the right fielders on the baseball field!  Commissioner Harvey Schneider asked if they worried about the sun, why did they need lights?  He was told September games would start with the setting sun in the western sky.    However if you moved  the football to replace the baseball field and put it on a NW to SW line…you could still force all the light and noise to the commercial property of Sarvis and Kellwood and away from homes and the nursing home.  

Mayor Dalton, who does not attend all that many P&Z meetings as a board member, was present.  At the end of the evening he made a pretty good request.  He asked for WCA to come back to the next P&Z meeting and provide a very good reason and compelling case why they needed to play Friday night football since they have not been playing Friday night football up to this point. 

 I have to add that there was no way the residents of the Oak Park subdivision would have tolerated night football games in their backyards in Creve Coeur at the present location of WCA.

However what really disappointed me was the fact that no one on P&Z and none of the residents from Brookmill or Arlington Oaks bought up the impact of the proposed location for the football stadium would have on the residents of the Delmar Garden Nursing home and the Garden Villa assisted living.  The average life expectancy at a nursing home is 3 ½ years.  Do these folks need to put up with the noise and glare of the lights from this football intruding on their lives?  Not one person inquired about sight lines or noise levels for the elderly neighbors.  Steve Fons, a Ward 3 alderman told me that the people decided to live in front of Highway 40 so noise should not a problem for them.  While the front of their facility is noisy the rear up to this point has been the quiet area on the property. 

To me P&Z members and Board of Aldermen have to consider the new residents at the nursing homes a year, two years, ten years later and what impact the noise and lights from a stadium will have for them.  This reason alone is a good reason expect to see how WCA at least considered having the stadium next to the commercial property.  Below is a link to a look at the WCA plans.           

http://images.stltoday.com/stltoday/resources/4522_wcasitecolor_011508.pdf

Since this news letter went so darn long…I have had to drop subjects such as Municipal Court and the latest Trash Task Force meeting for Newsletter #5.      

